Handy Sanitary District

Regular Meeting of the Board

November 14, 2013
Minutes
Board Attendees: Chairperson Karen Nash, Secretary Arlin Sechrist, Norman Hunt, Tim Loflin, and Darcus Bisher

Staff Attendees: Clerk to the Board/Interim Manager Renae Stafford, Office/Finance Manager Lisa Hedrick, Field Supervisor Jay Thomas, Attorney Charles Harp 

Guest Attendees: see attached list
Karen Nash called the meeting to order and a moment of silence was observed. 
Approval of Minutes: The Board reviewed the June 13, 2013 Minutes and Darcus Bisher made a motion to approve the Minutes as written. Arlin Sechrist seconded, passed by the Board 5-0.

Public Comment: There were no guests registered to address the Board. 

Adoption of the Agenda: The Board reviewed the draft agenda and Renae Stafford explained that Jay Thomas is present to discuss a Proposal on the SCADA system. She requested that the Proposal be added as Item B. to the Regular Business Session. Tim Loflin made a motion to approve the agenda including the revision discussed, seconded by Arlin Sechrist, passed by the Board 5-0. 

Badin Lake Sewer Project
Maintenance Agreement: Jay Thomas explained that National Power Service had completed the initial start-up of the generators at the pump stations a couple of years ago, but that the generators have not been serviced since. He explained that his understanding from NPS is that in order for Generac to honor the warranty, maintenance should be done at least annually. He further discussed that Gray Walls may have planned to complete the maintenance in-house, but recommended that the District enter into a maintenance agreement instead because the cost of the oil, filters, etc. combined with the hassle of discarding the large quantities of used oil may be close to the cost of a maintenance agreement. The Board reviewed quotes from both National Power Service and Southern Switchgear and Jay Thomas recommended approval of the quote from Southern Switchgear. Tim Loflin made a motion to approve a maintenance agreement with Southern Switchgear, revised to include only a one-time maintenance service in the amount of $5,500.00, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0. 
SCADA Proposal: Jay Thomas explained that the older SCADA system, which monitors and controls the pumps at the water tanks and the three sewer lift stations in Uwharrie Point, is not operating correctly. He explained that the SCADA on the water tanks has not operated properly for 3-5 years and that the SCADA at the three sewer lift stations has not been operating correctly since former employee Robert Haltom had reset the passwords just prior to his departure. The Board reviewed a quote to upgrade the SCADA on the Uwharrie Point pump stations, and Jay Thomas confirmed that he does not have a quote for the SCADA upgrade on the water tanks yet. Lisa Hedrick confirmed that the Board could opt to use the $13,000.00 generally set aside each year in capital outlay for water tank maintenance, to upgrade the tanks’ SCADA system, or could do an amendment at the fiscal year end. Jay explained that he is beginning to research other options and will bring more information and quotes back to the Board. 
Reports:  

Badin Lake Sewer Project/Interim Rate: Renae Stafford discussed that as requested by Norman Hunt at the last Board meeting, she and Lisa Hedrick had researched the possibility of adopting a final sewer rate. She explained that they had decided against recommending the Board set a final rate at the present time because several factors which impact the rate are still unknown, including a new debt amortization schedule, and any settlements the District may receive from pending litigation. 
Badin Lake Sewer Project/Connections Update: Renae Stafford explained that 43 residents have been made fully operational on the wastewater system so far and that Marziano & McGougan has recently submitted a revised partial certification for the 240+ remaining residents in Lake Shore, Shoreline (Circle) Drive, Lake Forest, and Rolling View. She discussed that Marziano anticipates that NCDENR may not require the previously requested revised hydraulic analysis, once the PERCS Unit reviews the revised partial certification and realizes that NCDENR likely issued the original permit to construct incorrectly. Renae Stafford also explained that if NCDENR does not require the revised hydraulic analysis, the District can avoid incurring this major expense and only be required to pay a small fee for the revised permit. 
Badin Lake Sewer Project/Clean Water Management Trust Fund: The Board reviewed Leann Martin’s October 15, 2013 correspondence to CWMTF and Renae Stafford confirmed that the District has not received a response yet.  

Town of Denton: Renae Stafford discussed that Miller Meter Services had provided a letter with their recommendation on the master meters, and that she had forwarded it along to Denton. The Board reviewed the letter and the recent correspondence with the Town of Denton. Renae Stafford also reminded the Board that the non-binding arbitration has been tentatively scheduled for November 25, 2013 at 6:00 PM. She explained that Scottie Morris, one of the Town’s committee members, was not reelected and inquired whether the Board deemed it appropriate to proceed with the meeting or to reschedule the arbitration in December when the Town has appointed their replacement committee member. Following discussion, the Board advised Renae Stafford to reschedule the meeting so that the new mayor and/or replacement committee member has a chance to get up to speed on the issues necessitating the non-binding arbitration. 

NCDOT Bridge Replacement Project: Renae Stafford explained that NCDOT notified the District earlier in the year of their plans to replace a bridge on Jackson Hill Rd, and that the construction will require NCDOT taking the District’s water line out of service temporarily and then relocating it. She discussed that the District had submitted an application to NCDENR for this relation and had received an Authorization to Construct in May. She further discussed that NCDOT has recently informed staff that the construction will begin in November and that Jay Thomas is scheduled to attend a meeting with NCDOT to find out when the line will be out of service, so the District can notify the 3-5 affected customers.
Personnel: Renae Stafford explained that she and Lisa Hedrick had completed interviews and selected Jamie Surratt for the Customer Service Representative position. She discussed that Jamie Surratt had accepted the position and began employment on November 7, 2013. Renae Stafford also discussed that she and Jay Thomas are exploring the idea of implementing a monthly in-house safety program in 2014 and that Leann Martin has recently drafted a letter to be submitted to the NC Board of Engineers and Land Surveyors regarding Tom Lynge’s representation as an engineer. The Board reviewed the draft letter and agreed that the letter should be from Karen Nash.  
Financial: The Board reviewed the monthly financial report and Lisa Hedrick explained at the end of the four months the District should be at 33%. She confirmed that Revenues are at 35%, and that on the Expenses side, Water Purchased is at 36%, representative of recent major leaks, the Water Department is at 33% Wastewater Department is at 33% and Administrative Department is at 27%. She also explained that the Badin Lake Sewer Project expenses fund reflects a refund recently received from the Monroe arbitration. 
Water Loss: Karen Nash discussed that the loss for the month was at 30%, and brief discussion followed regarding how the loss is calculated and possible contributions to the percentage.
Arlin Sechrist made a motion to move to closed session to discuss Badin Lake Sewer Project litigation, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 5-0. No action taken. Norman Hunt made a motion to move back into open session, seconded by Arlin Sechrist, passed by the Board 5-0.

Norman Hunt made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Arlin Sechrist, passed by the Board 5-0. Adjourned. 
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